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PUBLIC MEETING MINUTES:
BOARD OF PROFESSIONAL LAND SURVEYORS
MEETING DATE AND TIME:
Thursday, June 21, 2007 at 8:30 a.m.
PLACE:
861 Silver Lake Blvd., Dover, Delaware

Conference Room A, Second Floor of the Cannon Bldg.
MINUTES APPROVED:
09-21-2007
MEMBERS PRESENT   
Michael T. Szymanski, Chairman, Presiding
Laurence R. McBride, Vice-Chairman, Professional Member
Roy B. Kemp III, Secretary, Professional Member
Elton M. Murray, Professional Member

Frank Szczuka, Public Member
DIVISION STAFF/DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAL
Frederick Schranck, Deputy Attorney General

Peggy A. Foreit, Administrative Specialist II

MEMBERS ABSENT

Victor Kennedy, Public Member

OTHERS PRESENT
None
1.0  CALL TO ORDER

Mr. Szymanski called the meeting to order at 8:45 a.m.  
2.0  REVIEW OF MINUTES
The board reviewed the minutes of the May 17th, 2007 Board Meeting.  Mr. Szymanski made a motion to approve the meeting minutes, seconded by Mr. McBride.  The motion was unanimously carried.
3.0  UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Update of Proposed Statute Changes to Title 24, Chapter 27
Delaware Technical Community Courses, Two Year Program
The board reviewed the curriculum submission by John Roach for the 2 year surveying program.  The current program has 73 credits.    A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. Kemp to accept the current Del Tech Program as meeting the requirements of a two year surveying degree program under 24 Del. C. 2708 (3).  The motion was unanimously carried.
Del Tech and University of Delaware Partnership for 4 Year Program

Ms. Foreit informed the board that John Roach of Del Tech is in agreement to work with the Board and the 
University of Delaware (UD) to develop a four year land surveying program.  Mr. Szymanski stated that he
 would speak to Dr. Hicks concerning the two programs.  A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. McBride to table the discussion until the next meeting.  The motion was unanimously carried.


Rules and Regulation Changes to 12.0  

Monument Markers – Corporations vs. Professional Land Surveyors
The Board had received a correspondence from Brad Temple of Temple-Sellers, Inc. asking 
if name(s) of corporations on monument markers instead of the land surveyor registration number was an acceptable practice.    A motion was made by Mr. Kemp, seconded by Mr. McBride to amend 24 Del. Admin. Code Part 2700, Section 12.2.4 to include the corporations name as acceptable on a monument marker. The motion was unanimously carried. 

Mr. Schranck will revise Section 12.2.4 to reflect that monuments shall be identified, where possible, with a durable marker bearing the surveyor's license number and/or corporation name.








Mortgage Inspection Plans (MIP) and Standards for Kent, Sussex and New Castle Counties
Ms. Foreit stated that the board’s correspondence concerning the elimination of the MIP had been sent to the Delaware Association of Surveyors (DAS).  Ms. Foreit stated that to date no response had been received from any of the board members of DAS.
NCEES Records Program Information

Mr. Kemp had inquired at a previous board meeting for information concerning the NCEES Records Program.  The NCEES Program houses an electronic record of the surveyor’s experience, 
verification, licensure information, etc. as it relates to one or multiple jurisdictions.   Four state boards have approved the record as mandatory for use in applying for licensure under the endorsement or 
reciprocity provision.   A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. Kemp to check as to what are the benefits to the four states using the system.  The motion was unanimously carried. 


Annual Conference in Philadelphia
Mr. Murray will be attending the NCEES Annual Conference in Philadelphia on August 22nd, 2007. Mr. Murray will update the board on the conference issues/concerns addressed at the September Board Meeting.  

Survey Results Conducted on Foreign Credentialing



Ms. Foreit stated to the board that foreign credentialing was not addressed in the statute or rules and regulations for applicants.  Each board member was provided information concerning how a foreign credentialing evaluation is conducted at the NCEES.  A motion was made by Mr. Murray, seconded by Mr. Kemp to table the discussion until the next meeting in order to obtain information concerning The Center, the NCEES Foreign Credentialing Body.
Copying and Collusion Analysis for April Exam
Ms. Foreit informed the board that NCEES reported that 18 State Boards had inconsistencies for April NCEES Examinations.  The examination scores for the 18 State Boards in question were held until all inconsistencies could be resolved.  Delaware was not one of the 18 states with an examination issue and the test scores for all Delaware candidates have been sent to the applicants.
DE Application and New NCEES Guidelines

The NCEES has notified the Board Office that future examinations will require all applicants to provide a birth date identifier.  Ms. Foreit stated that the Sunset Committee back in the 1990’s asked the board to remove the birth date identifier from all applications.  Mr. Schranck stated that a letter should be drafted to the Sunset Committee explaining the need to reinstitute the birth date identifier.  

Mr. Schranck stated that this would eliminate any questions that may arise in a later review by the committee.  A letter will be drafted for review by the board members at the next meeting.

The legislative updates will need to be incorporated into a new application for the surveyor intern.  

Ms. Foreit asked for a volunteer to work over the summer to help make the updates.  Mr. Szymanski stated that he would serve as a point of contact for review of the new application.

MBA Report from the Board of Director’s Meeting

Ms. Foreit distributed the Member Board Administrator Report to all board members.

Update on Complaint# 05-03-06

Ms. Foreit updated the board that Mr. Elliott had paid his fine within the specified time limitations.

4.0  NEW BUSINESS

Licensing
April 2007 New Licensees
The board office has received all the examination results for the April Examination.  The new licensees from the April, 2007 Examination are Daniel V. Simmons (S6-0000725); Vernon M. Walch (S6-0000726); James Landon Woodward (S6-0000727); Charles G. Dennig Jr. (S6-0000728); Anthony J. Vitti (S6-0000729); Kevin James Parsons (S6-0000730); and Carl Wayne Sweikert
(S6-0000731). 
Ms. Foreit stated that we are now preparing for the October Examination.  There are 17 candidates currently scheduled to take examinations.
Renewal
Ms. Foreit updated the board that the renewal will be completed by 6/30/2007.  On July 1, 2007, licensees who have expired and failed to renew will be sent a letter instructing them that their license is now lapsed and they are unable to practice land surveying.  In August, 2007, the letters for those individuals who are being audited will be generated and mailed to licensees.   Mr. Szymanski asked the board members if they would like to review the audit notices for those who passed or to have the board office approve them.  A motion was made by Mr. McBride, seconded by Mr. Kemp to have the board review all audit notices at the next meeting.  The motion was unanimously carried. 
Review of Applications












The board reviewed the application of Kenneth Reynolds to sit for the NCEES PS, FS and DE State Drainage Examination.  A motion was made by Mr. McBride, seconded by Mr. Murray to approve the application of Mr. Reynolds.  The motion was carried with the abstention of Mr. Szymanski.
The board reviewed the application of application Simon James Mead to sit for NCEES PS, FS and DE State Drainage Examination.  A motion was made by Mr. McBride, seconded by Mr. Murray to table the application to allow Mr. Mead the opportunity to submit the one year additional experience. The motion was unanimously carried. 
Re-Review of Applications

The board re-reviewed the application of Mr. Alan Kent to sit for the NCEES PS, FS and DE State Drainage Examination.  A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. Kemp to approve the application of Mr. Kent.  The motion was unanimously carried.
The board re-reviewed the application of Mr. Larry Leslie Mann to sit for the NCEES PS, FS and DE State Drainage Examination.  A motion was made by Mr. Kemp, seconded by Mr. Szymanski to table Mr. Mann application in order to obtain a letter of explanation from two land surveyors as to why they changed their supervision time for Mr. Mann.  The motion was unanimously carried.

Continuing Education Credit Requests
A motion was made by Mr. Szymanski, seconded by Mr. Kemp to approve the courses listed below for the required Personal Development Hours (PDH’s). The motion was unanimously carried. 

Lorman Education Services - 

   “ Law of Easements: Legal Issues and Practical Considerations” – 

     1 PDH for Ethics and 5.0 PDH’s
Wall Certificates
Mr. Szymanski and Mr. Kemp signed the wall certificates for Daniel V. Simmons, Anthony J. Vitti, Vernon Walch, Charles G. Dennig, Jr., and Kevin Wayne Parsons.
Correspondence
The board members received the following correspondences that had been sent to the board office: Idaho Board’s Proposed Legislation, MAPPS v. United States of America, and NCEES Notice of Action by the Illinois PE Board.  The Illinois Board has made the programs offered at Ferris University no longer acceptable for accreditation under their board rules. Mr. Schranck stated that the MAPPS v. United States of America was a federal case that mandated that federal contractors must abide by state surveying laws. 
5.0  Other Business Before the Board (for discussion only)

Ms. Foreit discussed with the board how the Real Estate Commission currently handles inactive licensure status pursuant to the request made by Mr. Murray at the last board meeting.  The realtors pay a fee each year to maintain the inactive status.  If a realtor wants to reactivate their status, the realtor must prove all continuing education requirements for all renewal periods that the license was in inactive status.  A statutory change will be required to implement this for surveyors.  This will be discussed at the next meeting. 
Mr. Szucka asked that all applications be electronically sent to all board members for review.  

Ms. Foreit will forward the applications to all board members removing the personal information prior to sending.

6.0  Public Comment
There was no public comment.
7.0  Next Scheduled Meeting 
The next meeting will be held on Thursday, September 20th, 2007 at 8:30 a.m. in Conference Room A, second floor of the Cannon Building, 861 Silver Lake Boulevard, Dover, Delaware. 
8.0  Executive Session (Closed to the Public)

The board went into a closed Executive Session to discuss Questions 11, 17, 26 (Part I) and 53 and 61 (Part II).  The only question the board members saw as an issue was question # 26 which required a change to the verbiage.  Question 26 will have the phrase “equal to” deleted from its content.  The question will be reviewed again at the next board meeting for clarity of content and answer validation.
9.0  Adjournment

There being no further business, Mr. Syzmanski made a motion, seconded by Mr. Kemp, to adjourn the meeting at 12:00 noon. The motion was unanimously carried. 

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret A. Foreit
Margaret A. Foreit
Administrative Specialist II







